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The Honorable Larry Gossett






March 1, 2007
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

I am pleased to transmit to you a motion outlining the issues to be covered in the next major review of the King County Comprehensive Plan (KCCP).  Exactly one year from now, following an extensive review process and public involvement program, I will transmit my recommended 2008 amendments to the King County Comprehensive Plan.

The enclosed motion includes two attachments as required by King County Code 20.18.60:
· A proposed list of topical areas to be addressed, and 

· An outline of the work program to obtain public comment throughout the process.  

In January, 2007, the Four Creeks Unincorporated Area Council, the Greater Maple Valley Area Council, the Upper Bear Creek Community Council, The North Highline Unincorporated Area Council and the Vashon-Maury Island Community Council were briefed and their input was sought on the enclosed list of topical issues and work program.  A briefing of the West Hill Community Council was rescheduled to February, 2007 due to inclement weather.  My staff also briefed and asked for input from the Rural Forest and Agriculture Commissions.  A public meeting was held in Renton in January 2007.  Approximately one hundred citizens attended these public outreach meetings.  
A major theme of the 2008 Update of the King County Comprehensive Plan and a central goal of Washington’s Growth Management Act is focusing new growth in established urban areas to prevent sprawl into rural areas, protect resource lands, and provide infrastructure more efficiently.  King County and the cities in King County have used a variety of tools to meet this goal, including zoning, tax incentive programs, purchase of development rights, and transfer of development rights.  These efforts have been very successful.  In the last ten years we have reduced growth in the rural area as a percentage of countywide growth to approximately four percent per year from a high of fifteen percent just ten years ago.  My staff will be pursuing several additional strategies to preserve the rural area as part of this Update.  These strategies include:
· Focus on the Rural Cities:  Rural cities establish mandatory Transfer of Development Rights (TDR) receiving areas within their designated Rural City Urban Growth Areas.
· Focus on cities bordering the Rural Area:  Expansion of Potential Annexation Areas of cities bordering the rural area and establish these areas as mandatory TDR receiving areas.
· Revise Rural and Resource Lands Clustering Standards:  Clustered rural development in rural areas and in resource areas adjacent to major arterials would be allowed without increase in overall residential density.
· Focus on the Rural Neighborhoods (existing designated commercial areas):  Mixed use developments would be allowed in existing commercial areas.
· Establish a Rural Area Purchase of Development Rights Program:  Payments would be made to rural residents in areas threatened by development pressure to maintain existing residential development pattern through placement of permanent conservation easements.
My staff is available to assist the council in their review of the proposed motion.  Please be aware there will be no 2007 King County Comprehensive Plan Update, since there are no technical issues related to the KCCP that require immediate attention.  If you have any questions, please contact Stephanie Warden, Director, Department of Development and Environmental Services, at 206-296-6700, or Paul Reitenbach, Comprehensive Plan Project Manager, at 206-296-6705.
Sincerely,

Ron Sims 
King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff

 Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director 

       Rick Bautista, Lead Staff, GMNR Committee





          Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

Stephanie Warden, Director, Department of Development and Environmental Services 

              (DDES)

Paul Reitenbach, Comprehensive Plan Project Manager, DDES

Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Karen Wolf, Senior Executive Policy Advisor, King County Executive Office
